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Faith-based pre-schools have been 
around for decades, but many are 
shutting their doors in the face of dif-
ficulties and dwindling enrolment. 

Set up from the 1970s to 1990s 
mostly by churches as ministries to 
provide affordable and  accessible  
education, these non-profit centres 
are facing intense competition to-
day from  larger operators,  which  
benefit from government funding 
and economies of scale. 

Two church-based pre-schools – 
Zion  Kindergarten  in  Serangoon  
and St Andrew’s Cathedral Child De-
velopment Centre in Jurong West – 
which had earlier  told parents of  
their  intentions  to  close  by  this  
year, are fighting to stay in the sec-
tor. The schools opened in 1956 and 
1987 respectively.

Checks by The Straits Times show 
that there are now fewer than 80 
such church-based kindergartens,  

down from about 120 in 2012. These 
take in children aged three to six. 

In  response  to  queries,  a
spokesman for the Early Childhood 
Development Agency (ECDA) said 
the total number of kindergartens 
here has gone down, from 500 in 
2012 to 400 today. 

In  comparison,  there  are  now  
about 1,500 childcare centres,  up 
from slightly over 1,000 in 2012. 

“This shift reflects a growing de-
mand  for  full-day  childcare  ser-
vices, in tandem with the growth in 
dual-income  families  and  contin-
ued employment of grandparents,” 
she said. “Some kindergartens had 
closed to convert to full-day child-
care centres to meet this demand.” 

But  the  spokesman  added  that  
kindergartens are still preferred by 
some families and will continue to 
play a role in the pre-school sector. 

According to ECDA, of the 400 
kindergartens today, about a quar-
ter of them are run by not-for-profit 
operators. About half of these are lo-
cated in places of worship. 

About 60 per cent to 75 per cent 
of the children from Zion and St An-
drew’s  come  from  non-Christian  
backgrounds.

Many parents are hoping that the 
schools will not close down, citing 
the emphasis  on values,  the care 
shown  by  teachers,  and  a  more  
close-knit  community  as  reasons  
that drew them to the schools. 

A group of more than 50 parents 
from St Andrew’s have signed a peti-
tion and are coming up with ideas to 
keep the pre-school going. 

One  of  them,  project  manager  
Daniel Tan, 35, who has two sons in 
the pre-school, said: “Everyone was 
shocked by the news. The parents 
are  willing  to  help  with  raising  
funds, or even paying more fees.”

The school charges $600 a month 

for full-day childcare services, sig-
nificantly  lower  than the  median  
fee of $1,070 across the sector. 

A  spokesman  for  St  Andrew’s,  
which has 70 children, said it had 
run into deficit  in  the past  three  
years. The centre had used its sur-
plus accumulated in the earlier years 
to keep it operating. The decision to 
close, said the spokesman, was due 
to high operating cost, falling enrol-
ment and manpower issues.

Mr Terry Wong, vicar of St An-
drew’s Cathedral, which runs the St 
Andrew’s  centre,  said:  “The  pre-
school  has  been  in  talks  with  St  
James’ Church Kindergarten to seek 
its advice and help as the manage-
ment weighs the options before us.”

ST  previously  reported  that  St  
James’  Church  Kindergarten  –  
which has three campuses in New-
ton, Dempsey and Holland – had 
stepped in to help keep several faith- 
based pre-schools  running.  It  has  
since taken over eight such centres, 
including Capstone Kindergarten in 
Telok Blangah and Calvary Baptist 
Kindergarten in Potong Pasir. 

Dr Oswald Goh, an elder at Zion 
Serangoon  Bible-Presbyterian
Church, said its Zion Kindergarten 
currently has around 120 children, 

47 of whom will graduate this year. 
At its peak, it had more than 200 

children more than 10 to 15 years 
ago. Said Dr Goh: “We have a huge 
cohort this year because of a wind-
fall from other church kindergarten 
closures.  Once  the  bumper  crop  
graduates, we will have trouble re-
plenishing the numbers.”

At this rate, the church has pro-
jected that the school will run into 
operating losses of up to six digits 
next year, he added. 

Mrs  Hannah  Ong,  principal  of  
Zion Kindergarten, said it used to 
get parents from Punggol and Seng-
kang. But now, they opt for Ministry 
of Education (MOE) kindergartens 
and other pre-schools by anchor op-
erators that have opened in recent 
years. “Parents ask us if we have any 
affiliation to any primary schools.”

Children at  MOE  kindergartens  
have priority for entry to the pri-
mary  school  that  shares  a  com-
pound with their pre-school.

Since 2014, the MOE has set up 
more than  20  kindergartens,  and  

aims to run 50 centres by 2023. 
To meet working parents’ needs, 

Zion  Kindergarten  piloted  longer  
hours this year for its Kindergarten 
2 children – six hours  instead of  
three. It has also added enrichment 
classes  such  as  Mandarin  speech  
and  drama,  coding  and  robotics.  
The centre also increased its fees 
slightly this year to $400 a month. 

As part of an enrolment drive, it is 
organising an open-house carnival 
on Saturday for prospective parents, 
and has started to market itself on so-
cial media channels like Facebook. 

Dr Goh said the church has also 
written to the leaders of 11 churches 
nearby, to ask if they would encour-
age  their  congregations  to  send  
their children to Zion Kindergarten. 

“The Government is doing a good 
job in the pre-school sector, but the 
standalone operators are really suf-
fering, with no funding and no subsi-
dies... Right now, all we have is pas-
sion and conviction.” 
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Despite  concerns  about  a  bleak  
labour market amid economic un-
certainties,  about  seven  in  10
Nanyang Technological University 
(NTU) students this year secured 
jobs before graduation, a prelimi-
nary survey  of  more than  5,000  
graduates showed.

This is similar to what graduates 
have experienced in previous years.

More than seven in 10 found em-
ployment prior to graduation, ac-
cording to a poll by the university 
last  year,  while  two  in  three  se-
cured jobs before collecting their 
degrees in 2017. In 2016, the figure 
was almost seven in 10.

The National University of Singa-
pore and the Singapore Manage-
ment  University  do  not  conduct  
preliminary polls of their graduates 
and employment, but contribute to 
an annual joint graduate employ-
ment  survey  by  the  six  autono-
mous universities here.

At the university’s first convoca-
tion ceremony of the year, held at 
the  NTU  campus  yesterday,  272  
graduates out of a cohort of more 
than 9,000 received their degrees.

Another 19  ceremonies  will  be 
held until next Wednesday, where 
6,097 will  receive bachelor’s  de-
grees and 3,356 will receive higher 
degrees.

Some of this year’s graduates are 
choosing to further their studies.

Valedictorian  Edward  Yee,  24,  
secured  the  prestigious  Rhodes  
Scholarship and will be heading to 
the University of Oxford in Septem-
ber to pursue a master’s degree in 
evidence-based social intervention 
and policy evaluation.

Mr Yee, who struggled with dys-
lexia throughout his schooling life, 
graduated yesterday with honours 
in his double degree in business and 
accountancy.

He was diagnosed with dyslexia 
in Primary 5, but never saw it as a 
disability.  “It  is  a  strength  and  
something that has shaped who I 
am,” he said.

During his time at university, he 
co-founded  start-up  Givfunds,
which provides low-cost loans to 
South Asian social enterprises.

Mr Yee was inspired to start Giv-
funds  after  backpacking  around  
Asia at the end of his first year in 
2016. On his travels, he met many 
social entrepreneurs who did not 
have sufficient resources to help ev-
eryone they wanted to.

He said: “It was during university 
that I found my purpose, which was 
to be an enabler for changemakers. 
I can’t do what they do, so the next 
best thing is to help them.”

At the ceremony, President Hal-
imah Yacob, who is the NTU chan-
cellor, conferred honorary doctor-
ates on Mrs Margaret Lien, 77, and 
Sir Keith O’Nions, 74, in honour of 
their contributions to NTU and the 
community in Singapore.

More than 33,000 NTU students 
have benefited from attending cour-
ses at the Margaret Lien Centre of 
Professional Success at NTU, set up 
in 2013 to prepare students for pro-
fessional life by developing sound 
moral values and personal skills.

Sir Keith was a key player in estab-
lishing  the  partnership  between  
NTU and Imperial College London 
(ICL) to form the Lee Kong Chian 

School of Medicine when he was 
president and rector of ICL.

“Getting two great institutions to 
work together isn’t easy,” Sir Keith, 
who was also a member of the NTU 
Board of Trustees from 2011 to last 
year, told The Straits Times.

“It required a lot of people, not 
just me... to be very committed and 
work together well.”

NTU’s  first  batch  of  doctors  

graduated last year.
Of the honorary doctorate he re-

ceived, which he said is his 14th, Sir 
Keith said:  “You never  expect  to 
get these, and you should never get 
involved with universities because 
you might  get  some  recognition.  
But when it  happens,  it’s  a  great 
privilege.”
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Pre-schoolers having a gym class (left) at Zion Kindergarten, which is run by 
Zion Serangoon Bible-Presbyterian Church (above) in Serangoon. The school has 
around 120 children, 47 of whom will graduate this year. ST PHOTOS: GIN TAY

7 in 10 NTU students 
secure jobs before 
graduation: Survey

Left: NTU 
valedictorian 
Edward Yee at 
his convocation 
ceremony 
yesterday.

Below: President 
and NTU 
chancellor 
Halimah Yacob 
conferring 
honorary 
doctorates on 
Mrs Margaret 
Lien and Sir 
Keith O’Nions 
for their 
contributions to 
the school and 
the community.
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Children 
role-playing as 
chefs (above) 
and having a 
lesson with 
Chinese teacher 
Lu Bin (left) at 
Zion 
Kindergarten. 
The school is 
holding an 
open-house 
carnival to boost 
enrolment.

These non-profit centres closing amid falling 
enrolment, competition from large operators
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Fewer than this number of 
church-based kindergartens now, 
down from about 120 in 2012. These 
take in children aged three to six. 

End of the road for small
pre-schools in churches? 
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